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SOUTHERY PARISH COUNCIL

DRAFT Minutes Subject to the Approval at the next Meeting

Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 6 November 2017 at 7.20 pm

Southery Village Hall

Attendance:

Cllr Crispin Copsey

Cllr Javey Osler





Cllr Neil Richards



Cllr Roger Whitehead
Cllr Alison Youngs



(Two Vacancies)
Helen Richardson, Parish Clerk 
Also in attendance:
Members of the Public: 12
91/17
Apologies and Welcome
There were apologies of absence received from Cllr Christine Feltwell (Vice-Chair) due to work commitments prior to the meeting.  Cllr Terry Hipsey (Chair), Cllr Kay Hipsey and Cllr Linda Playford due to illness both sent apologies which was subsequently known after the meeting.  Cllr Martin Storey also gave his apologies
The Clerk advised that Cllr Michael Bird had advised of his resignation prior to the meeting starting.  The Parish Councillors wished to express their thanks to Cllr Michael Bird who had served the Parish Council for 20 years and wished him well for the future.

92/17
Consider Declarations of Interest on Agenda Items and Dispensation Requests 
There were no declarations of interest.
93/17
Appointment of a Chair in Absence of Chair and Vice-Chair
Cllr Javey Osler proposed that Cllr Neil Richards prescide as Chair in absence of the Chair and Vice Chair, it was seconded by Cllr Crispin Copsey and all were in favour.

94/17
Minutes of the Meeting dated 25 September 2017 and Matters Arising
The minutes of the meeting held on 25th September 2017 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Presiding Chair.  Prop: CC, 2nd JO. All in favour.
DECISION: 
That the minutes of 25th September 2017 are approved.

Matters Arising:

a) The Clerk had advised that she would be gathering three comparable quotes for street lighting maintenance and upgrades and would bring back to the next possible meeting.

b) Andy Wallace had advised that he had not spoken to British Sugar in regard to a joint improvement programme for vision splays on the northern turning into the village at the A10, and there was no funding available for this sort of scheme from Norfolk County Council unless British Sugar were willing to pay for all costs associated which he felt was unlikely to happen in the future.

c) The Clerk had communicated with Highways in regard to a sign to stop HGV's turning down Campsey Road, and they had confirmed there were no signs available in other languages other than 'Unsuitable for HGV's' which was at the junction already.  
d) The Clerk would be contacting someone at Norfolk County Council in regard to flooding risks in the Ringmore Road area.

e) Martin Edmunds, Technician of Highways had been requested by Andy Wallace to review the signage near the white gates on the entrances to the village as there had been concerns they were set too close together.  The Clerk agreed to chase up if nothing heard.

f) The Clerk advised that weed spraying was not done by the Borough Council but by Norfolk County Council  and he would find out how many times they visited per year.

g) The Grounds Maintenance Contract would be circulated in draft and discussed at the December meeting.

h) The Clerk had contacted the CITB in regard to toilet refurbishment on the playing field as a possible project but hadn't heard back, she agreed to contact the college in King's Lynn.  The Clerk advised that she would be contacting a builder who had offered to quote.  There had been no response from the village magazine.

i) The Clerk had reported to the rangers to tidy the verges on Upgate Street and the bushes and weeds in the area encroaching at the end of Feltwell Road.

j) The Clerk was investigating reports of obstructing hedges and trees.

k) The Clerk had circulated a web page regarding the Community Payback Scheme and was awaiting costs.

l) The Clerk had reported lorries travelling through the village on a Sunday to the contractor.

m) The Clerk had asked the street lighting contractor to look at all the lights on the Lynn Road as there had been several reports of issues.

n) The Clerk had reported the clearance of a gully at Upgate Street with the junction at Westgate Street. 

95/17
Parish Council Vacancies (Co-option)

The Clerk advised that there were now two vacancies, one that was available for co-option and one that would need to be advertised with the Borough Council for 14 days.  

96/17
Correspondence Received
The Parish Council noted that they had received routine correspondence from the Community Police, Norfolk Association of Local Councils and Community Action Norfolk and noted the contents.
97/17
Working Party for Neighbourhood Plan

Cllr Neil Richards shared that the Parish Council had received a presentation from Alex Fradley earlier during the evening that had been open for public attendance, in regard to the creation of a Neighbourhood Plan.  It was generally felt that in principle it was something that would benefit the village and it was something that needed to be done in order for the village to have a say on what developments it would like to see within the village, including their types and what it didn't wish to accept.  It was felt that after discussion it was something that needed to be started, but there was no urgency at this time and Councillors would continue to consider.  It was agreed to place an item on the December agenda to agree a working party.
DECISION: That the Clerk add Neighbourhood Plan to the December agenda for further discussion.
98/17
Parish Partnership Funding

It was agreed that there were areas of the village that needed attention but due to cost would be more appropriate through NCC's usually programme .  It was agreed to consider again next year and gather ideas from the village on what could be done.
99/17
Tree Management Survey 
The Clerk advised that a report had been received which identified various works, she had agreed to have a site meeting with the handyman to see what he was able to oversee and then after would gather three quotes for the rest of the work identified.  The Clerk agreed to contact the Borough Council regarding the church ruin as a tree had been shown there that required attention and overhangs the cemetery. 
DECISION: That the Clerk continue to work through contents of the tree report and contact the Borough Council regarding the trees visible in the church ruins.

100/17
Village Sign

It was agreed for the Clerk to seek prices in regard to the refurbishment of the Village Sign and she would contact Littleport who recently had theirs done.

DECISION: That the Clerk seek prices for Village Sign refurbishment.
101/17
Christmas Lights
After discussion it was agreed not to pursue the installation of Christmas lights in the next financial year due to the costs involved but would consider the idea again at some point in the future.
102/17
Winter Cutting of Grass
It was agreed to approve one cut of the grass to the village green, playing field and cemetery including weed spraying should it be agreed between the Clerk and the Handyman before mid-February when the contract was due to commence.

DECISION That the Clerk has approval to order one cut of grass and weeding before mid-February is required with the new contractor.
103/17
Management of the Football Hut
It was agreed that as the hut had not been used for some considerable time and it was unlikely to be used, that the Clerk would seek quotes for clearance to include inspection for presence of asbestos.  The Clerk advised that she would ask the Handyman to keep a general eye on his rounds for the time being.  The Parish Council felt that they did not think there was asbestos but it would be prudent to seek professional advise.
DECISION: That the Clerk seek quotes for clearance to inspection for presence of asbestos.
104/17 Policing Issues Event 
The Clerk advised that Cllr Terry Hipsey had attended an event with the local police inspector and feedback would follow.
105/17  Consultations with the Parish Council

The Parish Council had received various consultations as follows:
a) PCSO Consultation from Unison - there were no comments.

b) NALC Consultation on Precept Referendums - generally feeling that it was a good idea if a parish council increased its precept a lot.

c) NALC - Planning for the Right Homes in the Right Places - there were no comments.

d) Speed watch data - this was noted by the Parish Council, there had been 70k cars through the village in October and 20% of those had been speeding, one had been travelling at 57 mph.  The Parish Council thanked the speed watch team members for their report and ongoing work and support.

e) EU Sugar Quotas Increase - The Parish Council wished to understand how this would affect British Sugar production and what they would do for the village should this be the case such as funding.  It was felt that the Parish Council had no powers to stop them but if it was able to influence assistance.  They were also interested to know what West Dereham Parish Council and Wereham's comments were.
f) The Clerk shared that she had queried with Cambridgeshire County Council Highways in regard to their scheme of road improvements to the A10 at littleport that would result in a one week road closure and 35 mile diversion.  She added that they had since halted their planned works for mid-November and she had been advised that it would be postponed for some time with no rescheduled date at this time.  The Cambridgeshire County Council Highways had wished to consult with the Parish Council and other local bodies on the plan at this point. The Parish Council felt concern that there would be shortcuts to the main diversion as a result, and it would be better to have overnight closure so that traffic was not widely affected.  The Parish Council also felt that a one lane closure of the carriageway at a time would help.  The Clerk agreed to forward to the response to them. 

106/17
Planning
Planning Applications for Consideration during the meeting: (information available on the Borough Council of King's Lynn and West Norfolk Planning Portal)
17/01763/RM  Reserved Matters Application for construction of three dwellings following demolition of one existing building and agricultural shed  at  8 Church Lane  Southery  Downham Market  Norfolk  PE38 0NE - The Parish Council felt that the Right of Way was not wide enough as a result of the scheme, there was not enough space for a passing place and it was dangerous to pedestrians because it was too narrow.  It was felt that the proposed drainage was in the wrong location and it would be a strain on the existing drainage.  The Clerk agreed to forward to the comments to the Planning team. 

b) Planning Decisions Received since the last meeting to note:

	17/01639/F 
	71 Feltwell Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0NR - Change of use of a barn from a garage and general storage to office 
	   Application Permitted 

   24 October 2017 

   Delegated Decision 

	17/01611/F 
	Southery Mill Sedge Fen Road Southery Downham Market Norfolk PE38 0PT - Construction of chalet style bungalow to replace previously demolished dwelling 
	Application Refused 

17 October 2017 

Delegated Decision 

	17/01620/F 
	Modney Old Court Modney Hall Road Hilgay Norfolk PE38 0HN - Construction of single storey building to infill the NW corner of the courtyard (amendment to that previously approved under 2/88/5165/F) for use as guest accommodation in connection with art studio. 
	Application Permitted 

19 October 2017 

Delegated Decision 


107/17
Finance

The following payments were approved for the month of October to date:   Prop: CC, 2nd AY. All in favour.

	
	
	
	

	Payee
	Net 
	VAT 
	Gross

	Helen Richardson - wages and expenses
	370.45
	0.00
	370.45

	PAYE HMRC - Helen Richardson
	82.35
	0.00
	82.35

	Colin Wills - wages and expenses - battery charge SAM2 and fuel
	101.20
	0.00
	101.20

	PAYE HMRC - Colin Wills
	22.80
	0.00
	22.80

	Anglia Water
	10.37
	0.00
	10.37

	K&M Lighting
	69.21
	13.84
	83.05

	Stevenson Smart - Payroll
	145.00
	29.00
	174.00

	Hodson Office - ink
	26.38
	5.28
	31.66

	Hollyslandscapes - Sept 17
	656.25
	131.25
	787.50

	Mr Sparkle - Weed Spraying
	80.00
	0.00
	80.00

	Royal British Legion - Wreath
	21.50
	0.00
	21.50

	Audit Fee - Mazars
	250.00
	50.00
	300.00

	E.On by Direct Debit
	210.25
	42.05
	252.30

	Total
	2045.76
	271.42
	2317.18


Cllr Neil Richards agreed to seek alternative provider quotes for the supply of electricity to the streetlights.
The Parish Council had received a draft budget for 201819 and felt it was generally reasonable as a draft and it was agreed to consider again for approval at the December meeting.

108/17
Councillors concerns and agenda items for next meeting 
a) The Clerk agreed to contact British Sugar as they used to send a road sweeper once a month but had stopped.
b) It was agreed for the Clerk to contact the yard which contained the willow tree that over hung the war memorial on Lynn Road.

c) Clerk to report to NCC to sweep Campsey Road footpaths.

109/17
Forward Work Programme

The Parish Council noted the programme over the coming months.  

110/17
Public Comments / Questions

· Dog mess at Recreation Drive on the pathways.  Clerk to put reminder in the village voice and get extra signage from the Borough Council.
· Feltwell Road path needs tidying.

· Hollybush tree in a garden near Hall Close needs cutting.

· Update requested regarding the Were Hen.  Clerk advised it was on the December agenda.

· Query in relation to the cemetery, the Clerk advised that there would be work with relatives but at this time it was not priority.  The work would be restarted at some point but only when it is possible to complete in an efficient way.
· Streetlights were still out at North Lawns and the Clerk agreed to chase up the existing report for repair.
· There was a street light at Campsey Road that was broken and the Clerk agreed to progress with the contractor.

111/17
Date of Next Meeting (All at 7.00 pm in the Village Hall)  Monday 4 December 2017.
Meeting closed at 9.30 pm
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